
























































































































































































 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

October 9, 2019 
 

COMMITTEE  REPORT 
 
   TO:   Chairperson Dealice Fuller 
     and CB #1 Board Members 
 
   FROM:  Mr. Eric Bruzaitis, Committee Chair 
 
   RE:   Report for the Transportation Committee Meeting 
     Held on September 17, 2019 
 
 
The Transportation Committee met on Tuesday, September 17, 2019 (Meeting called to order: 6:38 
PM; Adjourned: 8:23 PM); in the CB #1 District Office, 435 Graham Avenue, Brooklyn, NY 11211 
(Corner of Frost Street). 
 
ATTENDANCE: 
 
 Present - Bruzaitis; Argento; Elkins; Gallagher; Stuart; Odomirok;  Nieves; Schlesinger;  
 Absent - Weiser;  Gangone; Green; Kuonen; Solano. (A quorum was met) 
 

  
AGENDA: 
 
 As a point of personal privilege, Emily Gallager was recognized to introduce her guest, Mr. 
Kenny Lawrence, father of Aurilla Lawrence, who was killed on Broadway, between Marcy & 
Rodney Streets, by a truck while riding her bicycle on February 28th of this year. 
 
Mr. Lawrence made an impassioned plea for the committee and the entire board to do whatever 
possible to improve the safety of streets for all users, but particularly cyclists like his daughter. He 
was in NY to meet with Brooklyn District Attorney Eric Gonzalez to ask that charges be brought 
against the truck driver for negligence.  He noted his frustration with the NYPD in pursuing this 
matter, and planned to have additional meetings with both Council member Antonio Reynoso (as 
the death occurred in his district) and Council member Stephen Levin (who shares jurisdiction in 
Community Board 1). 
 
 The Committee conveyed our deepest condolences to Mr. Lawrence and his family, and 
mentioned that there are many changes being implemented with the intention of increasing cyclist 
and pedestrian safety. As ever, the committee would continue to hear all voices, and offer its best 
advice to the full board and the City to meet these critical safety goals. 
 



1. STREET CO-NAMING REQUEST, AT 303 BROADWAY, TO  “CALLE FRENCHIE” in 
honor of Mr. Santos “Frenchie” Ramos (deceased) who was the longtime owner of Frenchie's Gym 
– by Mangual Rosario 
 
 Unfortunately, no one appeared on this item. However, based on the strength of the presentation 
at the September Full Board meeting, and Mr. Ramos reputation in the community, the committee 
voted unanimously to ask for a letter of support for this street co-naming. 

 
Motion:      Mr. Stuart 
Seconded:  Ms. Nieves 
Yea:   8 
Nea:   0 
Abstentions:  0 

 
2. DISCUSSION: MAKE MEEKER MOVE. Follow up conversation to both Meeker Avenue 

improvements as well as new Brooklyn side pedestrian/cyclist path entrance to the new Kosciuszko 
Bridge. As per NYC DOT, the plans for the pedestrian and cycle paths to the new Kosciuszko 
Bridge have not changed since they were presented to the board in the Spring. The Committee 
reiterated its concerns that the conditions are currently unacceptable and must be remedied with all 
possible speed. 
 
 The Committee heard from representatives of Transportation Alternatives (TA), Mr. Erwin 
Figueroa & Mr. Philip Leff and other local advocates, regarding their Make Meeker Move 
campaign to push the city to implement multiple improvements to the Meeker Avenue corridor 
(from Union St to Vandervoort). There primary concerns included: 
 

• Despite neck downs and other improvements in Stages I & II of the NYC Dept. of 
Transportation's Meeker project, street conditions remain unsafe for cyclists in particular. 
 

• NYC DOT & DSNY have never addressed the issues of filth under the BQE beyond ASP 
sweeping. 
 

• There is a lack of park & open space within CB1, and with the proposed park being 
implemented under the new Kosciuszko Bridge, it would be a community benefit to extend 
that idea under the BQE. 
 

• When the BQE was built it cut through our North Brooklyn neighborhood, ostensibly 
separating community. Adding open space to benefit North Brooklyn residents would “re-
connect the scar that is the BQE”. 
 

• TA did note that the improvements to the Metropolitan-Union stage were positive overall. 
However, there were a number of "Visioning" meetings with DOT and those suggestions 
were largely ignored. 
 

• Ms. Ronda Messer of NYCDOT mentioned that the portal on the DOT website is still open 
for this project, and encouraged additional comments. 
 



• TA noted that the city has made improvements for other blighted overpasses such as the 
FDR Drive downtown, and in Sunset Park. They suggested that the opening of the 
Kosciuszko Bridge presents the opportunity to build “a bridge between bridges” (attributed 
to Mr. Noel Hidalgo) in connecting a safe cycling path from the Kosciuszko to the 
Williamsburg Bridge. 
 

COMMITTEE: 
 

Ms. Karen Nieves: 
• The committee worked with Luke Olson of TA on these improvements as far back as 2016 

and some of the visioning proposals need capital investments from city and state. DOT must 
go back to forgotten visioning meeting ideas and build a workable plan! Connecting the bike 
network essential. 

• Safety is the most important concern to address, and must be the first steps implemented 
• Additional lighting has been needed for years and can be used as a trigger to push for more 

improvements. 
• Stakeholders must prioritize asks now and push hard while there is momentum with the K 

Bridge: The new park under the bridge will bring more foot and cyclist traffic to the area, 
and improvements must be made to ensure the safest conditions. 

• The City Council, Assembly and Senate must be pushed to increase funding for these 
improvements. 

• Ms. Messer and Ms. Nieves discussed jurisdiction: where State DOT has BQE and NYC 
DOT has Meeker, there should be a mechanism for State to sign off on City to make lighting 
and other improvements to cut red tape to safety improvements. 
 

Ms. Emily Gallagher: 
• Asked TA what priority comes to mind first when they think about this issue: 

TA: Connection to the bike network; Lighting; Cleaning. 
 

Mr. T. Willis Elkins: 
• There should be a storm water capture system installed under the BQE. There is a 

tremendous amount of run off that simply gets put into the gutters. Adding this relatively 
inexpensive infrastructure would alleviate the combined sewer overflow issues we have in 
North Brooklyn. 
 

Mr. James Stuart: 
• Stakeholders must have a “strategic master plan” to identify priorities for advocates to speak 

with one voice. 
• Lighting and identifying new and old hot spots are a good place to start. 

 
PUBLIC:| 
 
Mr. William Vega: 

• Lighting under BQE must be a priority 
• With the Democrats in charge of both houses in the state legislature, it is critical to push 

now to get funding for improvements, since the Republican controlled State Senate was an 
historic obstacle to street safety improvements in NYC. 

• Friends visiting always note how disgusting and fearful they are when transiting from 
Greenpoint to Williamsburg across the BQE overpass. 
 



Ms. Rachel Albetski: 
• Urged caution to making Sunset Park the model for the Meeker. Since many of the changes 

there were pilot projects, there were short cuts available that are not always available to 
regular capital projects. 
 

Ms. Barbara Hertel: 
• Improvements usually result from tragedies. We know the problems and should move now 

to avoid a future tragedy. 
• The time is now to push for funding improvements. 

 
 Chairperson Mr. Bruzaitis: 

• Supports the push for Make Meeker Move. Cohesively tying the bike network together and 
pushing to make all necessary safety measures for the new Kosciuszko Bridge is the most 
immediate priority. 

• Agrees with members that safety must be first priority and agencies must suppress egos to 
work together to expedite changes. 

• Noted that change, even in the best cases, is slow...and often takes a generation to realize. 
Stakeholders must be as patient as they are diligent in pushing for these reforms and play a 
long game to get as many positive changes accomplished in the shortest amount of time. 

 
3. “MASPETH AVENUE IMPROVEMENTS”: GREC - Brief discussion on GREC's letter to 

NYC DOT with a renewed call for traffic calming measures on Maspeth Avenue from Morgan 
Avenue to Woodpoint Road and adjacent streets. 

 
 The Committee Chair noted that since this item has been put on the agenda, NYCDOT Deputy 
Commissioner Keith Bray noted that several issues in the letter are being addressed by DOT. These 
were studied based on requests submitted by Evergreen last year and were accepted against the new 
36 month window between studies of any particular area. 
 
 The Committee asked Ms. Messer to focus on the intersections of Debevoise, Olive Street & 
Kingsland Avenue at Maspeth Avenue. 
 
 The Committee Chair will follow up with Mr. Bray and GREC (of which he is a member) 
possibly schedule a new walk thru of the fresh conditions at the study area. 
 
 Mr. Philip Leff asked about the status of the substation at Maspeth and Humboldt. Mr. Bruzaitis 
noted that Mr. Andy Inglesby of MTA had announced a June deadline for work to be closed at street 
level. This has not happened. Mr. Bruzaitis noted an article in the MTA's L Project newsletter that 
similar delays have come up at other locations due to the complexity of this infrastructure (which is 
like constructing a 3-story building underground with installation of very large and sensitive 
equipment. 
 
 The Committee Chair will follow up with Mr. Inglesby for an update on estimated completion 
at this location. 
 
4. GRAND STREET REDESIGN: 
 
 Brief discussion (limited to 10 minutes maximum) on current conditions since Spring 2019 to 
follow up with NYC DOT. Discussion on “permanent” changes to Grand Street in light of 
Governor Cuomo announcement to cancel April L Train shut down. 



 
 The plan presented at the last full board meeting is being implemented without regard for the 
many concerns raised over the last year by businesses, residents and transportation activist. The 
Committee Chair surveyed each person in attendance for the issue of most concern with the current 
status of Grand Street.  
 

#1 Parking or standing in bike lanes. 
#2 Enforcement is not consistent. 
#3 Loading for businesses causes double and triple parking – dangerous  
     and slows traffic. 
#4 Additional daylight is needed. 
#5 Debris in the bike lane is a hazard. 
#6 Pedestrian islands would be helpful. 

 
 As with all things Grand Street...a discussion developed on the issue of bikes vs. cars vs. 
pedestrians.  
 
 Although there was some acrimony, those assembled agreed on these things (Thanks to Ms. 
Karen Nieves for pushing the conversation into a solution based one): 
 

• Grand street bike lanes were put in to make cycling safer...IT HAS FAILED, and it can 
be argued that conditions are now MORE hazardous for cyclist. 

• In this community we need to stop the “blame game” and focus on drivers to accept the 
new reality that there are more bikes and they must be more cautious – period. And 
cyclist must continue to push other (less considerate) cyclist to follow the rules of the 
road, wear lights or reflectors & be more aware. 

• We should all agree that it only makes sense to support the proposed law to allow cyclist 
to yield at stop signs. 

• While there are bad actors on both sides, in the balance one thing is clear: both bad & 
good cyclists die; bad drivers kill. 

• Enforcement is not necessary when the infrastructure is designed to make it impossible 
to be dangerous. NYPD does not have the resources to protect cyclists and punish bad 
actors to the extent we would like. Because of this it is essential that DOT engineers get 
it right and make it impossible for people to behave badly on roads. 
 

With respect to #5 above, the committee voted to ask the board to send a letter to both the NYC 
DOT and DSNY to invest in a fleet of smaller brush trucks to clean bike lanes (article and link 
attached below):  
 

Motion:     Ms. Nieves 
Seconded: Ms. Gallagher 
Yea:  8 
Nea:  0 
Abstentions: 0 

 
 

5. OLD BUSINESS: 
 
Brooklyn Navy Yard Access: 
 
Mr. Michael Gary Schlesinger updated the committee on efforts to open the Clymer Street:  



• Mr. Glomani Bravo-Lopez from Councilmember Stephen Levin's office, who has been working on 
this issue, reported on his talks with BNY. As of now, the board of BNY is not interested in opening 
Clymer to traffic but to concerns about their private clients in the Navy Yard and security concerns. 
Mr. Bravo-Lopez has spoken to Congress-member Nydia Velazquez, who serves on the board of 
BNY: She has said that CB2, who has jurisdiction over BNY, does not want access opened to 
traffic. 

• Mr. Schlesinger noted that there remains a need to relieve congestion in the area adjacent to the 
Navy Yard within CB1. The controversy at the September Full Board meeting regarding the revised 
NYCDOT presentation on the Wythe Avenue exit onto Williamsburg Street West shows that all 
possible options must be explored to solve the issue. Opening Clymer to traffic will serve as a 
pressure valve. 

• Ms. Karen Nieves noted that more discussion needs to be had with the board of BNY. She also 
made the case that there are still safety issues because there are still M1 uses and heavy truck traffic 
within the yard. She also stated that companies pay for their access. 

• Ms. Gina Argento asked if there have been any studies of the proposal. Mr. Bravo-Lopez stated 
there have not been. 

• Ms. Emily Gallagher suggested that at the appropriate time, a pilot to open Clymer Street may be in 
order. She also noted to be careful what you wish for, since sometimes access can make traffic 
worse since more drivers will expect that short cut, instead of avoiding the area as they transit 
Brooklyn to destinations outside CB1 & 2. She also noted it may be unsafe to existing bike lanes. 

• Mr. T. Willis Elkins noted that for cyclists, who have a lower impact, it is unreasonable to go over a 
mile out of the way to get around the Navy Yard. He suggested that opening bike access thru 
Clymer Street to Flushing may be a workable option.  

• Mr. Bruzaitis noted that it could be a foot in the door to future vehicle access once a coalition is 
formed and a more substantial plan is proposed. And, while the structure of BNY governance has 
many masters, at the end of the day...it is a public resource and many public dollars have gone into 
BNY over many decades, both its original use as well as its re-purposing as an industrial park. 
The committee voted to send a letter to Councilmember Stephen Levin requesting a study to 
determine the feasibility and benefits to opening BNY streets to bicycle access. 
 
  Motion:  Mr. Schlesinger 
  Seconded: Mr. Elkins 
  Yea:  8 
  Nea:  0 
  Abstentions: 0 
 
West Street  
Mr. Elkins raised concerns that after a year and a half, the conditions for sidewalk and bicycle lane 
access are still unresolved.  He noted that Jon Orcutt of Bike New York is drafting a letter to the 
city with a list of abuses by vehicles parking in or on the protected bike lane. There are serious 
issues with the Department of Design and Construction and NYC DOT. One of the biggest flaws is 
that the curb that was installed to prevent parking is so low, that it is easy for vehicles to ride over it 
to illegally park. 
Ms. Messer that the issue is not with DOT, since there is a “punch list” from the contractor that 
must be completed before DOT can re stripe the area. 
Ms. Nieves  that loading zones have been requested and ignored. The existing striping is confusing 
to both drivers and cyclists...and also dangerous. Uber is constantly standing in bike lanes. 



She suggested that a walkthru be scheduled with Councilmember Levin, DOT, DDC, NYPD and 
the Project Liason to expedite fixes to this ongoing problem. 
 
Mr. Dan Keezer, a Greenpoint resident, suggested removing private car parking in favor of 
expanded loading zones, especially since that stretch is largely industrial, and the need for loading 
zones out weighs private parking. 
 
The committee will take this discussion up again at the next transportation committee as its own 
item. 
 
6. New Business 
 
Mr. Chris Roberti, who spoke at the September Full Board meeting, attended to reinforce his 
request that there are many unsafe conditions along Montrose Avenue and at the intersection of 
Graham. He asked that something be done to calm traffic, add bike lanes and fixes the damaged 
areas of the roadway.  
The committee will take this up at a future meeting. 
 
 
The next meeting of the Transportation Committee will be:  
Wednesday, November 6, 2019 at 6:30 PM in the Board Office, 435 Graham Avenue  

−  



 
https://www.amny.com/transit/nyc-bike-lanes-vehicles-1.35853222  
TRANSIT 

Protected bike lanes could flourish if NYC 
vehicles were smaller, advocates say
By Vincent Baronevin.barone@amny.com  @vinbaroneSeptember 3, 2019 5:04 PM 
PRINT SHARE 
For big changes that will mean safer streets, advocates say New York City needs to think 
small — smaller vehicles, that is. 
Advocates believe bulky municipal vehicles are keeping the city from creating 
truly welcoming, protected bike infrastructure — a proven tool 
for increasing street safety for all road users. 
The Sanitation Departments, specifically, needs to shrink its street sweepers 
and snow plows, according to a letter nonprofit Bike New York penned to DSNY 
Commissioner Kathryn Garcia earlier this summer.
With smaller plows and sweepers, the city could have more flexibility to bring new protected bike 
lane designs to a greater number of streets, argues Jon Orcutt, a spokesman at Bike New York and 
former policy director at the city's Department of Transportation. Photo Credit: Getty Images/Jemal 
Countess
“Sanitation in some ways may hold the key to a better bike lane for New York 
because right now designs have to accommodate these big truck-size street 
sweepers and snowplows,” said Jon Orcutt, a spokesman at Bike New York and 
former policy director at the city’s Department of Transportation. 
The concept is fairly straightforward: Large operating vehicles with routine 
functions that are part of everyday city life — like trash pickup and snow plowing 
— largely dictate how cities like New York can lay out their streets, Orcutt said. 
Those vehicles require certain widths for parking-protected bike lanes, which 
limits how often the DOT can install them. This June, the DOT specifically cited 
the width of street sweepers and plows in its decision to leave a perilous section 
of Manhattan’s popular Second Avenue bike lane unseparated from vehicular 
traffic, as Streetsblog first reported. 
With smaller plows and sweepers, the city could have more flexibility to bring 
new protected bike lane designs to a greater number of streets, Orcutt argues. 
That flexibility is increasingly relevant as the city pledges to significantly expand 
bike infrastructure through its “Green Wave” plan in the wake of a surge in 
cycling fatalities this year. 
Get the Morning Update newsletter 
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“We really need support of those big operating [agencies] if we are going to 
become a bike-friendly city,” Orcutt said. 
Other cities are facing the same challenge. In a report published last December, 
the National Association of City Transportation Officials (NACTO) argued that 
not only are large trucks disproportionately responsible for traffic deaths across 
the country, but “the space needs of large vehicles often deter cities from 
implementing key safety treatments …” 
Planner Jeff Speck urged in his latest book “Walkable City Rules” that street 
safety must take a higher priority among city agencies, like fire departments, 
when they try to influence street designs to improve response times. 
“[F]ire chiefs who, when introduced to the planning conversation, advocate for 
three things that make their cities more dangerous: wider streets, broader 
intersections, and the introduction of unwarranted traffic signals,” Speck wrote. 
In New York, there are no set plans to move to smaller street sweepers or 
plows, but agency officials seem willing to explore the idea. DSNY’s current fleet 
of street sweepers are about 8.5 feet wide — and stretch out a bit further in 
action when their brooms are extended — while collection trucks with plows 
attached are roughly a foot wider. 
DOT Commissioner Polly Trottenberg said during a news conference earlier this 
summer that there are often operational logistics to consider when transitioning 
to smaller municipal fleets, but that she has been having positive discussions 
with Garcia on options. 
“I mean it is a challenge,” Trottenberg said in July. “You know, on the one hand 
here we're pledging we're going to do a lot more work, that means more 
resurfacing, more sanitation, sort of all the things that necessitate trucks. We 
have been in a discussion again particularly with Sanitation and FDNY about 
other places where we can use smaller vehicles. I can't say we've solved that 
one totally yet.” 
Belinda Mager, a spokeswoman at DSNY, said it was working with DOT to 
explore possibilities as the city moves ahead with Green Wave. 
“DSNY is working with DOT to identify the equipment we would need to clean streets and 
remove snow in bike lanes,” Mager said in an email. “As the Green Wave Plan moves 
forward, we will continue to work in close coordination to ensure delivery of services.”
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